VILLAGE OF NORTH UTICA

Meeting of the Planning Commission

801 South Clark Street

North Utica, IL  61373

October 6, 2011 at 7:00 p.m.

AGENDA
I. Call to Order

II. Pledge of Allegiance

III. Roll Call

IV. 7:00  Public Hearing

1.) Petition of Debbie and David Swindler seeking a Variance for a

zero ft. setback for the expansion of a kitchen on the property located at 402 Clark St. in the Village of North Utica.
V. Approval of Minutes – June 2, 2011
VI. Old Business

VII. New Business
1.)  Review of Village Sign Ordinance with Utica Business Association Sign Committee

VIII. Public Comment

VII.
Adjournment
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MINUTES

At 7:13 pm, the meeting of the Planning Commission was called to Order by the Village Clerk who then led the Pledge of Allegiance.  Present at the meeting were Village Clerk Laurie Gbur, Attorney Herb Klein, Engineer Kevin Heitz and Zoning Enforcement Officer Tom Brown.  Also present at the meeting were Planning Commission Members Doug Gift, Bill Fry and Warren Munson.  Absent from the meeting were Chairman Tom Guttilla and Member Gene Drzewiecki.

Member Doug Gift was nominated by Member Fry, seconded by Member Munson to Chair the meeting. 


All in Favor


Motion Carried

Member Gift accepted the nomination and began the Public Hearing for the Petition of David and Debbie Swindler.  Attorney Klein provided a summary of the Petition for a Variance of a zero ft. setback for the purpose of expansion of the Kitchen facilities on property located at 402 Clark St. also known as the County Cupboard Ice Cream Shop.

The Petitioner, Debbie Swindler and contractor, Virgil Nave were sworn in for their testimony by Attorney Klein. Nave spoke on behalf of the Petitioners stating that they were looking to expand the kitchen facilities on the property for the purpose of having more room in the working area and for future business growth.  The building expansion would be to the north of the existing structure and would be approximately 9 X 15 ft. 
This expansion would reach within 4” of the property line. 

Chairman Gift asked if there were any drawings of the proposed property submitted along with the Petition.  Swindler answered no.  Zoning Enforcement Officer Brown stated that he had met with the Petitioners regarding the project.  He recommended changes to the drawings that they had, and asked them to bring them to the Public Hearing to aid in the discussion.  Swindler stated that she did not have the drawings with her however Nave stated that they would be brought to the Village Office within the next couple of days.  Attorney Klein asked if the building would have to be built in that area to the north lot line.  Nave answered yes; the current lay out of the kitchen and the existing coolers and freezers determined the direction they would have to expand.  

Member Gift then asked if anyone had any questions or statements of support or opposition from the Planning Commission and the audience.  Member Munson asked if the roof would match and what type of construction it would be.  Nave answered that it would be a gable roof and the siding would also match the current siding on the building.  
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Brown then stated that he had also made them aware that they would also have to contact the Utica Fire Protection District to go through their permitting process to meet the Life Safety Code.  
With no other questions or discussion, it was motioned by Member Fry, seconded by Member Munson to close the Public Hearing at 7:26 pm.


All in favor


Motion Carried

It was then motioned by Member Munson, seconded by Member Fry to recommend approval of the Variance to the Village Board of Trustees.


Member Fry  - Yes


Member Munson – Yes


Member Gift  - Yes


Motion Carried

Approval of Minutes:  It was motioned by Member Fry, seconded by Member Munson to approve the Minutes of the June 2, 2011 Meeting of the Planning Commission.


All in favor


Motion Carried

Old Business:  Member Gift spoke about the landscaping being done around the Village’s Entry Signs by the Utica Garden Club. They are currently working on the design for the sign located on Hallet Rd. and Rt. 6.  There will be an additional sign placed east on Rt. 6 which will require landscaping as well.  The Utica Garden Club will discuss the additional sign for landscaping.

Andie Groff, Owner of the Chocolate Shoppe, spoke on behalf of the Utica Business Association regarding business signage and the Village Sign Ordinance.  She stated that the Utica Business Association, UBA, had been an organization for approximately 5 months.  They had taken some time to have a committee review the Sign Ordinance and would like to request some changes. Using the most current version of the Sign Ordinance, April 2010, she cited 3 minor changes that the UBA would like to see addressed if possible. 

Change 1 = Chapter 16.4, sec. 3 :  The UBA is requesting that the language of the Ordinance include the following:  Citing the violation when a sign is taken down because it does not meet the Village’s Sign Ordinance.  Currently some Business owners feel that if/when a sign is taken down, or requested to do so, it is unclear what the violation is.  Zoning Officer Brown stated that since he has been in the position he does cite the violation for such with the business owner. 

Change 2 = Chapter 16.5 : The UBA is requesting that a better timeline is provided for sign application approval, especially in the case of temporary signs for events.  Sometimes businesses would like to advertise a special event, but due to the time for the application approval process, there isn’t a lot of time prior to the event to have the sign professionally made.  The UBA is suggesting 7 days for the application approval process.  

Also, currently only 2 signs are allowed to advertise special events.  The UBA would like to increase the number so that they can post signs in a few different areas.

Attorney Klein stated that the Zoning Officer is a part time position, and as such, the Village would want to consider that when deciding any timelines.  If the Zoning Officer is out of town or unavailable, 7 – 10 days could be difficult. The current turn around on the application approval process is really quite fast.   Brown then stated that all businesses can have an A-frame, temporary sign during business hours.  It is taken in at the end of the business day, but on these signs, many events can be added or changed depending on the type of sign.  

Change 3 = Chapter 16.5, B3 : The information required by the Village is considerable if the business owner is renting the property.  Sometimes the lot lines, etc., isn’t information that the Business owner can easily obtain.  The UBA is requesting that the strict requirements currently listed be required only for Monument signs.  

Member Gift stated that regarding wall signs, if there is a maximum square footage, the business should be able to split the size of that and place two wall signs if necessary.  Some of the businesses are small and could benefit from two smaller signs rather than one large sign.   Brown then stated also that wall signs do not require the setback information.  Andie Groff then stated that the goal of the businesses is to enhance their businesses by following the Village Ordinance, but they are looking for further clarification and these few changes.  

Discussion was also held regarding the type of signage the businesses could utilize to advertise their businesses on Rt. 178 north.  Member Gift stated that a possibility would be for the businesses on Mill St. to place a sign on the back of their businesses to encourage traffic on the new Rt. 178 to stop and patronize their establishments.  Discussion was held regarding the proposed way finding signs along Rt. 178.  These signs simply state, shopping, dining, lodging, etc. and are directional and very general.  They are not specific to any one business.  Another possibility would be Kiosk style signage or as Member Munson suggested, a central area where businesses can participate in a G.P.S. style kiosk that would provide phone numbers and addresses etc. to encourage travelers to look for the businesses they might be interested in.  Brown also suggested that a change be made to allow businesses to advertise off premises, which would also be a possibility for a kiosk.  The slats in which businesses advertise would be interchangeable and could be changed out at any time.  

Ron, Cajun Connection, stated that he is looking for a type of signage to encourage traffic to head east on Rt. 6 toward his restaurant.  Groff stated that there is a proposal for the way finding signs which provide directional arrows to show that there is dining in that direction.  Ron cited a LaSalle restaurant that has signage in North LaSalle even though his restaurant is downtown however Attorney Klein stated that along State Roads including Rt. 6, IDOT manages those areas and the signs can be costly.  
Groff stated that the UBA will work on a proposal for signage for the businesses such as a kiosk and provide something to the Village. 

With no further business or discussion, it was motioned by Member Fry, seconded by Member Munson to adjourn the meeting of the Planning Commission at 8:20 pm.


All in favor


Motion carried

Respectfully submitted,

Laurie A. Gbur

Village Clerk

